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L E T T E R  T O  T H E  E D I T O R

Inconsistency of the “Sogo-Shinryo” department in Japanese 
hospitals

To the Editor,
We read the letter by Hideki Tsunoda and Kaku Kuroda, 

which considered and categorized the English translation of the 
“Sogo-Shinryo” department of Japanese university hospitals.1 The 
viewpoint was greatly interesting, and it was a special report for ob-
jectifying the diversity of “Sogo-Shinryo” or “General Medicine” in 
Japan.

They pointed out that there is spelling inconsistency in the 
English translation of “Sogo-Shinryo.” We believe that this incon-
sistency is largely due to the inconsistency of the original Japanese 
name. Hence, the diversity of the Japanese name of each “Sogo-
Shinryo” department themselves should be more considered.

As the authors pointed out, the department's name represents 
the tasks and policies of each department. For example, our 
“Sogo-Shinryo” department, which is consistently translated as 
“Department of General Medicine” in English and currently named 
“Sogo-Naika Sogo-Shinryo (総合内科・総合診療科)” department, was 
renamed from “Sogo-Naika (総合内科)” in 2020. We renamed the 
department to a combination of “Sogo-Shinryo” and “Sogo-Naika” 
because we want to provide comprehensive learning environments 
for students and residents regardless of the boundaries of academic 
cliques and societies. Moreover, it was previously known as “Sogo-
Shinryo-Naika (総合診療内科)” and changed in 2012 to avoid confu-
sion with “Shinryo-Naika (心療内科).” It almost corresponds to the 
psychosomatic department in English but is sometimes regarded by 

patients as the general medicine department due to the similarity in 
pronunciation (Figure 1).

It is natural that the names of departments are different between 
hospitals due to the different nuances they want to emphasize. In 
our department, organ-specific specialists in internal medicine, 
hospitalists, and family physicians are mixed. We provide medical 
care as one department of a tertiary hospital, play roles as a hub 
center for regional community medicine, and educate students and 
residents. Probably, our function and vision or mission would not be 
entirely the same as other “Sogo-Shinryo” department, and neither 
would the other departments.

However, there may be little clinical significance in separating 
them for those not involved.2 Moreover, the patients and the stu-
dents and residents interested in becoming hospitalists or family 
physicians have a lot of anxiety in the current chaotic board certifi-
cation system in Japan; both “Sogo-Naika” and “Sogo-Shinryo” spe-
cialists exist alongside. Thus, it would be most important to relieve 
them, foster general minds, and build their careers.
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F I G U R E  1  History of the Japanese name of the Department of 
General Medicine, Okayama University Hospital. The department 
has intentionally changed the Japanese name twice in this past 
decade
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